DOWN DISTRICT COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP
Minutes of Down District Community Safety Partnership Meeting 

 held in the Council Boardroom,  
Tuesday 2nd February 2010 at 5.00pm

In attendance:
Deirdre Bones, Area Commander

Aidan Brannigan, N Ireland Housing Executive

Sarah Browne, South Eastern Trust

Robert Burgess, Down District Council (Chairman)

Mickey Coogan, Down District Council (Vice-Chairman)

Gerry Crawford, 


John Doris, Down District Council


Vincent Fullam, B’Hinch, Drumaness & Spa CSF



Bob Emerson, PSNI


Brian Irvine, N Ireland Fire & Rescue Service


Liam Johnston, Down District Council


Catherine Maguire


Anne McAleenan, Down District Council
Nicholas McCrickard, East Down Rural Comm. Network


Dan McEvoy, Independent Community Member 


Dan McHugh, Down Youth Service


Deirdre O’Neill, Youth Justice Agency


Edward Rea, Down District Council

Belle Russell, Shrigley Community Association

Sheila Simons, South Eastern Trust


Patrick Toman, Down District Council



William Walker, Down District Council


James Ward, Crossgar Community Safety Forum

Also in attendance: 
Mark Kent, Community Safety Manager (CSM)

Janine Connolly, Community Safety Officer



James Campbell, Senior Environmental Health Officer


Clare Farley, Assistant Committee Clerk



Alan Heath, Federal Securities 

The meeting concluded at 7:00pm.

1.
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Una Kelly, Audrey Byrne and Deirdre O’Neill.
2
Chairperson’s Remarks 
The Chairman congratulated Michael Lipsett on his appointment to the post of Director of Recreation, following a successful recruitment process and thanked him for attending the meeting.
He also welcomed, Janine Connolly.  She commenced work in Down District Council on Monday 4th January, however she has been offered another post with East Down Community Rural Network which she has decided to accept.  He wished her well in her new job role.
The Chairman spoke of Nancy Connolly’s illness and on behalf of all members, wished her well.  Cllr Coogan suggested that a card be sent to Nancy to wish her well.

Action:
It was AGREED on the PROPOSAL of Councillor Coogan, SECONDED by Councillor Walker, that a card be sent to Nancy Connolly, from the committee members of the Community Safety Partnership to wish her well.
3.
Declarations of Interest
There were no declarations on interest.
Deirdre Bones, Area Commander arrived at 6:05pm.

4(a)
Minutes of Partnership meeting held on 3rd November 2009
The minutes of the Partnership meeting held on 3rd November 2009 were agreed on the Proposal of Cllr Johnston, Seconded by Cllr Coogan. 
4(b)
Actions arising from meeting held on 3rd November 2009
Mark Kent, Community Safety Manager advised members that the action plan was not available, however all actions had been completed.

Councillor Rea arrived at 6:07pm.
5(a)
Presentation from Federal Securities – CCTV
Alan Heath, Federal Security Group delivered a presentation on CCTV.  He pointed out to members that the Down District CCTV system is held and managed at Central Monitoring Services 24hr control room in Federal security House Lisburn, and records evidential quality footage 24 hours per day, 7 days per week.  The current operating hours for manned monitoring of the system is 20 hours per week and is operated at 10:00pm – 3:00am Thursday to Sunday.

Mr Heath informed members that in the period since the last Community Safety Report, Down Partnership have had a total number of 23 events reported as part of the CCTV scheme.  Out of the 23 events, 7 took place in Downpatrick, 4 in Ballynahinch and 12 in Newcastle.  They were broken down as follows;

· 3 Theft

· 9 Assaults/Disturbances

· 2 Suspicious Behaviour

· 2 Criminal Damage

· 1 Public Nuisance

· 6 General Events

Members were advised that of the 23 events, 19 were detected by the operator using the CCTV equipment and the remaining 4 were a result of Police requests.  Federal Security had received 22 viewing requests from the PSNI in relation to crimes within the area.  12 have been negative results in that no relevant footage was held, 10 have been successful resulting in data being recorded and provided to the Police for investigation and 2 are still pending.

On completion of his presentation, Mr Heath thanked members for taking the time to listen and invited questions.

Councillor Coogan expressed concerns in relation to the four events which took place in Ballynahinch and asked Mr Heath for locations.  Mr Heath advised Councillor Coogan that the majority of these events was anti social behaviour coming out of pubs in the area.  
In response to Councillor Coogan, Mr Heath stated that if information on these events is not requested by the PSNI, it will be logged on a system for up to 30 days.  The information is not held on written files, however if this is requested, it can be done with no additional cost.  He advised Councillor Coogan that at present there are known offenders causing problems for door supervisors in certain areas in relation to anti social behaviour, however Federal Security are now taking photographs of the perpetrators and are providing the owners of the bars with the photos in order to bar them from the venue.

Councillor Coogan requested that information on these events be made available to members in order for them to target hot spot areas.
Mark Kent, Community Safety Manager advised members that in relation to data protection, information such as pictures would not be made available to members of the committee.
Councillor Coogan stressed, that the information he requests, is how many incidents of anti social behaviour occurs and where the hot spots are.  Councillor Toman supported Councillor Coogan on this issue and stated that any information would be helpful.
Action:
It was agreed on the PROPOSAL of Councillor Coogan, SECONDED by Councillor Toman, that Mr Heath provide more detailed information including the number of incidents and the location of incidents in his reports.

(b)
Proposal from PSNI ref CCTV

Bob Emerson, PSNI, referred to the proposal from PSNI, previously circulated to all members.  He pointed out that at present out of the 21 CCTV cameras controlled by Federal Services PSNI are given limited control.
Members were advised that Down Area Police propose that its Call Management facility be given ‘pan, tilt, zoom’ control of the Down District Town Centre CCTV system during the passive monitoring window.  Mr Emerson advised members that this proposal in not intended to supersede the monitoring service currently provided by Federal Security but to compliment it.

Mr Emerson pointed out that the proposal is intended to add value to the current arrangements and it does not give the PSNI any additional powers other than the ability to ‘pan, tilt and zoom’ the Down District Town Centre CCTV system.  The primary benefit for PSNI would be the capability to focus on a specific event or incident as it occurs, thereby ensuring that maximum evidence is gained from the system so that offenders can be pursued through the criminal justice system.
In response to members, Mr Emerson confirmed that PSNI would cover the cost of this.  He went on to say the CCTV cameras are monitored by Federal Security for 20 hours per week in a time frame from Thursday to Sunday at peak times of anti social behaviour.  He stressed that if the proposal was accepted, the CCTV cameras would be of added value as PSNI would be able to monitor them outside of the time Federal Security monitor them, resulting in them being staffed 24/7.   PSNI cannot monitor the system in the 20 hours Federal Security do as it peak time.  He added the PSNI would be able to use the CCTV cameras more proactively if they have the ability to ‘pan, tilt and zoom.
Vincent Fullam fully agreed with Mr Emerson, with the support from Councillor McAleenan, however she expressed concerns in terms of the media making this information available to the public.  The Community Safety Manager confirmed that the public were aware that the CCTV cameras are monitored 20 hours per week, however, they are unaware of the times they are monitored.
In response to Councillor Coogan, Mr Emerson confirmed that PSNI have the facility to ‘pan, tilt and zoom at Newtownards Council.  He made members aware that PSNI fully understood that the cameras are the property of the Council and would always be left in the default position when they were finished using them.

Action: 

It was agreed on the PROPOSAL of Vincent Fullam, SECONDED by Councillor McAleenan to accept the Proposal of PSNI, that its call management facility be given ‘pan, tilt ,zoom control of the Down District Town Centre CCTV system during the passive monitoring window.
6
FOR CONSIDERATION
(a)
Neighbourhood Watch Administrator Post

(1) Northern Ireland Neighbourhood Watch Administrator Post
Mark Kent, The Community Safety Manager gave a verbal update on the Neighbourhood Watch Administrators Post.  He informed members that the Northern Ireland Office were no longer in a position to fund the post and instead have employed one Neighbourhood Watch Administrator to cover the whole of Northern Ireland.
Mr Kent expressed concern regarding this issue and advised members that the post would be very valuable to keep in the C District and explained the possibility of financing the position themselves if they had funding from the other three Community Safety Partnerships as well as the other District Policing Partnerships and the PSNI.  He added that pressure needs to be kept on the Northern Ireland Office and asked members to support him in trying to investigate possible funding for the continuation of the post.
Councillor Coogan expressed concerns that all the letters that had been sent to NIO and the Policing Board had been sent in vain and we were letting them off the hook if we did fund the post, however, it is a post that is too valuable to let go.  He added that The Community Safety Manager should pursue with his plan as the Neighbourhood Watch Scheme had proved successful and was especially important to the rural communities.
Councillor Walker supported these comments and raised the issue of one person covering all of the Province.

Mr Dan McEvoy stated that he was not opposed to one Neighbourhood Watch Administrator for all of Northern Ireland as NIO have funded a full time job but that an administrator is needed in every district.  He was however, totally opposed to the Partnership funding this position stating PSNI and the District Policing Partnership should.  He went on to say that this Partnership was the only one showing commitment behind Neighbourhood Watch and are here to help the disadvantaged communities.  He suggested writing to NIO stating the importance of the post and stress that we need funding for it.
Mr Vincent Fullam, suggested that the Community Safety Manager go ahead and investigate what it would cost to fund the position reminding members that we are not committed to it.  He also suggested that a letter be sent to the NIO advising them that the Partnership feel very stongly about this issue and feel that the position should be funded by them.

Action:
It was agreed on the PROPOSAL of Councillor Rea, SECONDED by Councillor Coogan, that The Community Safety Manager investigate the possible funding for the continuation of the post.

Mr McEvoy did not accept the Proposal and asked for a vote.


For

11


Against
 4

The Chairman Declared the PROPOSAL carried.

(b)
Staffing in Community Safety Department

(1) Community Safety officer Post

Mark Kent, Community Safety Manager, advised members that Janine Connolly, Community Safety Officer had been offered a job with East Down Community Rural Network which she has decided to accept.  Her last day with Down District Council will be on Friday 5th February.   He stated that Council are currently looking into replacing Janine on a six month contract.

Mr Kent informed members, that in terms of the Community Safety Managers post, Janine Hillen will be returning from maternity leave on 22nd March 2010 and under RPA, his contact may not be renewed.

In reponse to Mr McEvoy, Mr Kent confirmed that Human Resources will be recruiting a part time administrator.

(c) 
Council admin support to partnership sub committees

The Community Safety Manager advised members that in light of staff vacancies and the substantial increase in the numbers of meetings, it was acknowledged that the current staffing resources were insufficient to service all Sub Committee meetings.  

It was ratified by Council that the Committee Clerks only service the full DPP and Community Safety meetings and that no additional resources be made available to take minutes at any other meetings except for these statutory meeting.
Councillor Coogan suggested that if full partnership meetings are still being serviced, items relevant to sub committees could be added onto that agenda.  He stated that another option would be the Chairman of the sub committee meeting could appoint someone in attendance to take minutes on the day.
Councillor McAleenan suggested a note format instead of full minutes for the sub committee meetings.

In response to Councillor Toman, The Community Safety Manager stated that if we were to have sub committee meetings at the end of the Full Partnership meeting, we would lose professionalism and the expertise of Women’s aid, One Stop Shop etc.

Councillor McAleenan felt that there was no need for minutes at the sub groups.  She suggested having a note of attendees, taking note of any actions that are proposed and if there are any discrepancies, take them to the Full Partnership for discussion.  She added that Council have taken this decision and as a result it has to be dealt with.
Councillor Coogan pointed out that either we restructure the full partnership meetings, or else the Chairman could invite someone who is in attendance at the meeting to take the minutes or explore other possibilities.

Action:
It was agreed on the PROPOSAL of Councillor Coogan, SECONDED by Dan McEvoy that the Chairman invite someone in attendance to take the minutes or explore other possibilities.
Councillor Doris was against this Proposal.

(d)
Night time Economy – The way forward
Mark Kent, Community Safety Manager, informed members that the Community Safety Partnership currently have plans to bring owners of bars together in order to discuss their responsibilities as bar owners, to their clientele and to discuss issues they may have.
He explained to members, that there are issues with underage drinking and assaults which are happening both on premises and outside premises and the partnership would like to work with them, rather than use enforcement.  He went on to say that there have been a series of meetings held, however, the problem they are facing is that bar owners do not work together.  The Partnership wants to bring them together in order for them to agree on the same things, to work exactly the same way and to work with the Partnership and the PSNI.
Councillor Toman suggested a public meeting take place to include attendances from taxi drivers, bar owners and the owners of fast food premises.  He pointed out that this would be a good way to investigate problems and to receive ideas that may come up at the meeting.
The Community Safety Manager stated that the Partnership are in the process of planning 3 events to take place in 3 different locations in order to try an accommodate everyone involved in the night time economy.

(e)
Coiler thefts in Ballymote

(Proposal from Flying Horse Ward Community Forum)
Councillor Johnston referred to a report circulated to all members of the Community Partnership.  He stated that unfortunately, over the last 12 – 18 months, the Ballymote area has been targeted by criminals who attack the elderly and needy people by stealing their central heating boilers.  He informed members that when this item is stolen, the oil runs through the system and is lost, and the area where the oil runs, is contaminated and as a result needs to be dug up.  He highlighted that at present the price for oil is £214 for 500 litres.
Councillor Johnston informed members that the Housing Executive have agreed to engrave the boilers on all of their property, however, there are a lot of private houses within the area and indeed private estates which have also been attacked by these criminals which would benefit from getting their boilers engraved.  He continued that this will be a partnership involving NIHE, PSNI, CSP and the Flying Horse Ward Community Forum.
Aiden Brannigan, Housing Executive added that NIHE tried to get approval for this last year and stated there may be numbers already on central heating boilers, however, they are not traced to the housing executive.  He informed members that he hoped that this work would begin in the next two weeks.

The Community Safety Manager suggested that as a pilot scheme, we work in tandem with the Housing Executive and that the Partnership fund a contractor to do the same kind of engraving on private homes.

In response to Councillor Toman, the Community Safety Manager stated that what they are proposing is that £1000 is made available to offer this service to the public.
Action:
It was agreed on the PROPOSAL of Councillor Johnston, seconded by Councillor Walker that £1000 be made available for this scheme.
7(a)
Anti-Social Behaviour Committee held on 12th January 2010 

In relation to the Road Safety Event held in Killyleagh on the 30th January Councillor Walker congratulated the Community Safety Manager, NI Fire and Rescue Service and the Ambulance Service.  He commented that there would be more events taking place in other villages and would encourage the public to attend.

Action:
It was agreed on the PROPOSAL of Councillor Walker, seconded by James Ward to accept the minutes of the Anti-Social Behaviour Committee held on 12th January 2010.
(b) Bonfire Liaison Committee meeting held on 1st December 2009
The Community Safety Manager informed members that two Bonfire Beacons were introduced last year and an application to Peace III for funding for another two Bonfire Beacons was made.  He explained that there has been a response from Jan Nixey, Manager, Peace III confirming that the CSP Proposal is being recommended for support, subject to clarification on a number of issues.  The recommendation is subject to ratification by the Peace III Partnership, however the panel were aware that we may want to begin informal discussions with our project Partners as soon as possible in order to meet the tight timeframe for delivery.
(c)
Fear of Crime Committee held on 18th November 2009 and 20th January 2010 
Sheila Simons gave a summary of Good Morning Down and the Handy

Van Project  and informed members that both were working to full capacity.

The Handy Van project was in the process of asking Northern Ireland 

Office to increase the funding for this project. 
She spoke of Women’s Aid and in relation to the One Stop Shop, she

stated that it was being well used and there was quite an increase in the

amount of cases coming forward.  She explained that at the next meeting

in March, a decision would be made on how to allocate the £3500 funding

that has been made available to Fear of Crime.

8(a)
Outcome of CSP & DPP Self Assessment Exercise

It was agreed that the CSP and DPP would continue working together

closely.
9(a)
NIO Community Safety Strategy and action plan for older people

The NIO Community Safety Strategy and action plan for older people was

noted.

10
Date and time of next meeting

The next Community Safety Partnership meeting will take place on

Tuesday 13th April at 5:00pm in the Council Boardrooms.

DOWN DISTRICT COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP MEETING,
HELD IN THE COUNCIL BOARDROOM,

ON TUESDAY 3rd NOVEMBER 2009 AT 5.00PM
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IN


OUT

BRANNIGAN, Aidan



5.00PM

7:00PM

BROWNE, Sarah




5.00pm

7:00pm

BURGESS, Robert




5.00pm

7:00pm

BYRNE, Audrey





APOLOGY
COOGAN, Mickey




5.00pm

7:00pm

CRAWFORD, Gerry




ABSENT
DORIS, John




5.15pm

7:00pm

EMERSON,  Bob




5.00pm

7:00pm

FULLAM, Vincent




5.00pm

7:00pm

IRVINE, Brian




5.00pm

7:00pm

JOHNSTON, Liam 




5.00pm

7:00pm

KELLY, Una






APOLOGY
MAGUIRE, Catherine




ABSENT

MCALEENAN, Anne



5:00PM

7:00PM
McCRICKARD, Nicholas 




ABSENT
McEVOY, Dan




5.00pm

7:00pm

McGRATH, Colin





ABSENT
McHUGH, Dan




5.00pm

7:00pm

O’NEILL, Deirdre





APOLOGY

REA, Edward




5:07pm

7:00pm
RUSSELL, Belle





ABSENT
SIMONS, Sheila





ABSENT
TOMAN, Patrick




5.00pm

7:00pm

TURKINGTON, Davis




ABSENT

WALKER, William




5.00pm

7:00pm

WARD, James





ABSENT
Also in attendance

BONES, Deirdre




5:00pm

7:00pm

EMERSON, Bob




5:00pm

7:00pm
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